

COMMUNITY PLANNING BOARD #11, THE BRONX

2280 WALLACE AVENUE - ROOM 2

BRONX, NEW YORK 10467

(212) 653-0936



DOMINIC CASTORE,
CHAIRMAN

THOMAS J. BROWN,
DISTRICT MANAGER

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD APRIL 26, 1984

AT ST. LUCY'S SCHOOL

The meeting was called to order at 8:07 P.M. by Dom Castore, Chairman.

I. Gallery Session

a. Nat Nevins

Mr. Nevins read a statement from Andrea Cioffi, Co-President of the P.A. of P.S. 105. In the Statement Ms. Cioffi expressed the concern of the P.A. to the Adjudication Bureau that is going to be located on White Plains Road and Brady Avenue. She stated that they were against it because it would be located one short block from a neighborhood school, thereby creating deplorable traffic conditions and hazards to the children. Her statement noted that parking in that area is not enough for the residents let alone those coming to pay traffic fines. She also asked why Pelham Parkway is being used as a dumping ground for every offensive project kept out of other areas.

Mr. Nevins stated that on behalf of the Pelham Parkway Block Association he wanted to express their voice against this going in on White Plains Road. He stated that parking on White Plains Road is at a premium during the day, and with the increase of cars coming into the area cars will be double and triple parked.

b. Thal Davis

Mrs. Davis stated that today she had attended two meetings, City Wide Adocacy and J-PAC. She spoke about a request she had made for \$2 million to build X amount of units for senior citizens who are frail, elderly and handicapped on 7,000 square feet that abuts the New York City Housing Authority property at 2440 Boston Road. She stated that through the help of Tom Brown and John Lavin of the Bronx Office of City Planning she had learned that she could get CD funds but would have to go for 202 funds. Thal explained why she could not go after these 202 funds, and requested that the Board request that the formula be changed for 202 and that CD funds not be taken away from organizations or city agencies such as N.Y.C.H.A., but be taken from the Capital Budget or operating budget.

Thal spoke about someone breaking in locks and push ins at 2440 Boston Road. She stated that Mayor Koch had stated the other day that he was going

to hire more police. She asked that housing police be stationed to guard the elderly.

Dom spoke about the proposed relocation of the Adjuication Bureau. He stated that a meeting was held with the owner of the property. He stated that another meeting would be set up for next week with the owner, Pelham Parkway Block Association, P.A. of 105 and everyone who wants to come.

Mr. Nevins said that the meeting would be next Monday.

II. Minutes

Motion by Bob Black - Second by Ruth Burko - That the Minutes be accepted as received.

Unanimously accepted

III. Chairman's Report

Dom apologized to Frank Muccioli and the Board for what had occurred at the last Board meeting.

IV. District Manager's Report

Tom reported that the District Service Cabinet Minutes for March had been distributed tonight. He stated that the April meeting was held on April 24th. Tom said that 227 applications had been taken in for the Summer Youth Employment Program. He said that Ray Locascio has sent letters of thanks to John Cifichiello, Hilda Yuspeh, Lucille Putterman, and Tom Lucania for the help they gave. Tom said that their presence in the office helped free him to handle problems with the Department of Employment on applications, or attend to other Board business.

a. Request for Street Closing Permits

For the benefit of the new Board members Tom explained the Board's role in Street Activity Closings.

1. Neighborhood Initiatives Development Corporation and Pelham Parkway North Community Betterment Association

Tom said that they want to close Pelham Parkway North Service Road between Bronx Park East and Boston Road. He said that the event will be held on Sunday, June 3rd from 11 A.M. to 6 P.M., on one block for a social gathering. Tom said that there would be some fund raising for the association, entertainment, recreation, and vendors. He said that they had this last fall, and that there were no problems.

Motion by Elizabeth Brown - Second by Norman Engel - That Community Board #11 approve of the request by N.I.D.C. for a Street Closing on June 3rd.

Passed

2. Morningside House Nursing Home

Tom stated that they want to close Lurting Avenue between Pelham Parkway South and Esplanade on Saturday, June 9th, with a rain date of Sunday, June 10th from

9 A.M. to 5 P.M. He stated that the purpose is entertainment, recreation and some vending. Tom said that they have had this event for the last seven years with no problem.

Motion by John Cifichiello - Second by Blanche Rifkin - That Community Board #11 approve the request by Morningside for a Street Closing on June 9th.

Passed.

b. Request for angle parking by Einstein College for its graduation

Tom stated that they want to have angle parking on the south side of Morris Park Avenue between Newport Avenue and Eastchester Road on Thursday, May 31st.

Passed.

V. Borough President's Report

Bronx Borough President Stanley Simon announced that work would begin in mid-April on the resurfacing of more than 80 "lane miles" of streets in the Bronx before the end of the year. Those in Community Board #11 are: Throop Avenue, from Allerton to Arnow Avenues; Matthews Avenue, from Morris Park Avenue to Bronxdale Avenue; Muliner Avenue, from Bronxdale Avenue to Morris Park Avenue; Barker Avenue, from Mace Avenue to Thwaites Place; Olinville Avenue, from Allerton to Arnow Avenues; Bouck Avenue, from Adee Avenue to Burke Avenue; Barker Avenue, from Arnow Avenue to Britton Street; Pelham Parkway, from Boston Road to Bronx River Parkway; Pelham Parkway North Service Road, from Boston Road to Bronx Park East.

Annette also announced that there would be a city-wide make-up orientation session for new and reappointed members in Manhattan on May 21st and 23rd from 5:30 to 9:30 P.M. at the Chemical Bank building at 47th Street and Park Avenue. She said that she had a few flyers on it for anyone who was interested in attending.

Dom introduced John Farrel, representative of Michael DeMarco, Ken Kearns, representative of Eliot Engel, Ronnie Albert, representative of John Dearie, and P.O. Curtis Dustin of the 47th Precinct.

VI. Committee Reports

A. Housing

1. 1753 Melville Street

Frank Muccioli reported that the Housing Committee had met in the Neighborhood Preservation Office on March 26th. He stated that the Committee report has been distributed. He asked the Board members to look it over and let him know what they thought about it.

Frank said that the Committee had met with applicants who wish to purchase the property under the \$1 sale program - Mr. Tom Pulver and Mr. Roger Foster. He stated that after interviewing them the Committee felt that Mr. Foster's proposal was the best one. Frank said that the Committee's recommendation to the Board is that the Board accept Mr. Foster's proposal. Frank said that members of the Van Nest Block Association were at the meeting, and that his building is located in their community. He said that the Van Nest Block Association had also recommended that Mr. Foster's proposal be accepted. Frank said that the final decision is to be made by H.P.D., and that the Board has asked to be allowed to provide input in the decision.

Motion by Bob Black - Second by Norman Engel - That Community Board #11 reaffirm the recommendation of the Housing and Executive Committees that the proposal of Mr. Foster be approved.

For 23 Abstentions 2

Passed

B. Youth Services

Ray Locascio reported that Tom had received a letter four days after the last Board meeting stating that the Board had to go into consortium or there would be money allocated to only one group. Ray stated that Tom had contacted both Dom and himself as to what the Board should do, and they both felt the Board had to go into consortium. Ray said that the consortium is working out well. He stated that it is still not determined as to how many Crew Chiefs will be needed.

Ray said that a Project Director will be needed for the program. He thanked those volunteers who assisted in registration.

Ray stated that S.T.O.P. is being run by Ms. Pauline Prilucik 52 weeks a year. He recommended that she become the Project Director. He stated that the Crew Chiefs would come from our Board.

Ray reported that on Tuesday the Youth Coordinator would be going down to Personnel to be processed. He stated that once the papers are processed she can start work in 2 -3 weeks.

Motion by Henry Yuspeh - Second by Anthony DelGaudio - That Community Board #11 approve the hiring of Pauline Prilucik as Project Director for the Summer Youth Employment Program.

For 22 Abstentions 4

Passed.

Ray said that due to the holidays there had been no Youth Services Committee meeting in April. He said that there would be one in May.

Dom asked that Ms. Prilucik be at the next meeting.

1. Supplementary funds for Y.D.D.P.

Tom reported that a memo had been distributed on this tonight. He explained why Community Board #11 will be getting \$1,097 more than it was getting. Tom discussed how this money could be distributed and he stated that a decision is needed tonight because if it does not reach the Youth Bureau by April 30th, they will make the decision for the Board.

Motion by Ray Locascio - Second by Henry Yuspeh - That Community Board #11 approve that the additional \$1,097 be allocated to the Bronx Council on the Arts.

Passed.

Frank stated that the Allerton Avenue Homeowners and Tenants Association will have to forgo running its After School Program at J.H.S. 135. He detailed why they are not going to continue running this program. Frank stated that a letter to this effect would be sent to the Board and the Borough President.

The motion to give the \$1,097 to the Bronx Council on the Arts was passed.

-7-

Tom stated that once the Youth Bureau is notified by the Allerton Avenue Homeowners and Tenants Association that it no longer is interested in running an After School Program at J.H.S. 135, it will notify the School Board that it has a balance of \$20,700. Tom said that the School Board will then have to decide whether it wants to spend this money in a school within Planning District #11, or in one of the other schools in School District #11. Tom said that from his discussions with Guy Velella and Cora Diamond, he feels that the money will remain in Planning District #11 and, if possible, in J.H.S. 135. Tom said he learned that the Parents Association of J.H.S. 135 is interested in running the After School Program if it is not too difficult for them to do so. He said that he did not know what the outcome would be as of tonight. Tom said he felt that the first step was to try and get a group to sponsor the program at J.H.S. 135, and if that is not possible, to try and get it in P.S. 96 or a school as close as possible.

Some discussion took place on the program and how the money is allocated to the schools, and who makes the final decision.

Eli Goldsmith congratulated Tom on the birth of his new daughter.

Ray asked that John DiSantis, who was running the A.S.P. at J.H.S. 135, be sent condolences on the loss of his wife.

C. Parks

1. Loretto Park

Elizabeth Brown stated that a meeting was not held because of the date of the Board meeting. She stated that at the last meeting she had asked the Board's permission for the Committee to review the scope and approve it. Elizabeth said that Tom had polled the Committee and that it recommended that it be approved. She said this recommendation was made to the Executive Committee at its April 10th meeting.

Elizabeth said that the scope is available in the Board Office for inspection.

Tom reported that trees are being planted now. He explained the process for obtaining a tree from the city. Tom asked Board members to tell their neighbors to call the Board Office if they want a tree. Tom said that anyone living in the area of the Allerton reconstruction project who wants a tree may be able to get one, as the contractor has to replace the total diameter of the trees removed. Tom explained this in detail and said if anyone in that area wants a tree to contact the Board Office.

Brenda Petri spoke about Bronx Park between Gun Hill Road and Allerton Avenue. She stated that from the playground (Rosewood Avenue) to Allerton Avenue, people come in and cook during the summertime. She asked if there was a group to take care of this.

Tom said that in the last District Service Cabinet meeting he asked Parks to place particular attention to various conditions. He stated he would call and remind them of this again. Tom said that the problem was that there was a shortage of enforcement agents.

Ray asked if some kind of repair work could be done at Reiss Field. He stated that it is not being maintained.

Elizabeth said she would ask that it be maintained.

Discussion took place on this field.

Frank spoke about French Charlie's Ball Field near the Allerton Circle. He stated that he had received complaints from parents of children who play ball there, that there is no place to let the children off at the field. He asked what could be done about getting a possible inlet for drop-offs.

Tom spoke on this and explained that parents should not drop their children off on Kazimiroff Boulevard.

A lengthy discussion took place on this and the bridle paths.

Nicholas Cremonese spoke on the need for tree pruning. He asked when these trees would be pruned.

Tom said that he has a meeting on May 15th with Parks Department - District Consultation on the F.Y. 1986 budget. He explained why it takes so long to have trees pruned, and what trees are considered priorities with Parks. Tom said that pruning and forestry do not rate as a high priority with Boards, so that when budget cuts have to be made, Forestry does not fare well.

Elizabeth stated that the Parks Department is going to ask community groups to be responsible for tree pruning. She said that it will provide training. Elizabeth said this may not be for 2 - 3 years.

Dom reported that Joe Milone was not here tonight as he was just released from the hospital where he had cornea transplant surgery.

Stella Fernandez spoke about flooding problems from the small park on Baker and Mead Streets. She stated that every time it rains the homeowners are flooded. She asked what could be done about this as the park is higher than the homes.

Elizabeth stated that the homes are below street level. She said that New York City has had the most rain it has ever had, and that is why it is coming into the homes.

Dom said that Tom would look into this.

D. Highways, Traffic and Transportation

1. Rehabilitation of Allerton Extension of Kazimiroff Boulevard between Mosholu Parkway and Bronx Park East.

Ernie Odierna stated that there is a lack of safety in the area driving around the circle. He stated this has been a Board item for several years, and he explained the problems in detail.

Ernie said that a meeting had been held at the Board Office at the end of March on this. He said that the Department of Transportation is finally beginning to recognize the Board's frustration and pleas about the problem. Ernie said that Board #7 has raised the same problems. Ernie said that they are our adjacent neighbors. He said that D.O.T. is proposing to do something about these problems with some State money. Ernie said that a detailed listing of the proposed changes to the area was sent to all the Board members.

Ernie said that the proposal is to make an additional off-ramp from the southbound Bronx River Parkway. Ernie explained what the changes would be. He said there would be a traffic light, the roadway would be widened at least two full lanes, and there would be a lane to make turns. Ernie said that the circle would be eliminated. He said that there is time to discuss what could be done about putting in a drop-off area at the fields.

Ernie said that the Committee had looked at the plans and felt it was a good idea. Ernie stated that the Committee recommended that the Board give its tentative approval.

Lee said that this has been going on for several years, first with Sol Lirtzman and then himself.

Ernie read a letter from Board #7 on its recommendation.

Motion by Frank Muccioli - Second by Ray Locascio - That Community Board #11 recommend that the Department of Transportation place a drop-off section on the improved roadway.

Changed to - That Community Board #11 approve of this concept and request that a drop-off point be included.

Discussion took place on this.

Amended by Henry Yuspeh - to include a feasibility study of a drop-off point - accepted by Frank.

Motion by Frank Muccioli - Second by Ray Locascio - That Community Board #11 suggest to Department of Transportation that it do a feasibility study on the problem of having children cross the road for a drop-off.

Unanimously passed.

Tom spoke about the Task Force created by the Mayor, and he explained what the Task Force is. Tom said that when the rehabilitation work is done, 29 trees will have to be removed. He stated that Commissioner Stern is opposed to any tree removals. Tom said that he felt that the Board would have to ask Commissioner Gliedman to speak with Commissioner Stern on this. Tom said that a letter has to be sent to Commissioner Gliedman.

2. Reconstruction on Stillwell Avenue

Ernie explained why this project was not completed as yet. He said that there was a 2-foot height difference between where the contractor began work and another sewer. He said that the contractor has stated that if he is to complete this job he will have to go another 60 feet which the City will of course have to pay for. Ernie said that the City is trying to decide whether to add monies to the current contract or go for another contract.

A great deal of discussion took place on why this happened.

Motion by Henry Yuspeh - Second by Lee Mager - That Community Board #11 recommend to the City that it add monies to the current contract in order to complete the project.

Unanimously passed.

3. Rehabilitation of various streets in Pelham Gardens area.

Ernie reported that the Committee had met with Andrews and Clark, the engineering firm preparing the scope of work. Norman Engel, Eli Goldsmith and other Board members as well as the community met on April 3rd at Holy Rosary to discuss the rehabilitation and renewal of streets in the Astor Gardens area.

Tom said that they listened to the community's concerns as to where they thought the project should and should not go.

Ernie said that Andrews and Clark is planning to give the City a scope of work by late May. Ernie said that at the meeting the community was able to voice its concerns before the project is begun. Ernie said that it was an informational meeting.

3. Parking on north side of Pelham Parkway South

Ernie said that the area against the wall opposite Bronx House is now No Parking Anytime. He stated that D.O.T. proposes to change that to No Parking 8 A.M. to 6 P.M., except Sundays, from Muliner Avenue to approximately 50 feet west of Esplanade. Ernie

suggested that the Committee discuss this and make a recommendation at the next Executive Committee meeting.

Some discussion took place on hours and days of No Parking.

4. Light at Adee Avenue and White Plains Road

Ernie said that a traffic light has been approved at this corner.

E. Education

Ruth Burko reported that on March 22nd she had represented the Board at a reception honoring those who had been outstanding supporters of branch libraries.

Ruth reported that there would be a School Board meeting on May 22nd, and that Madeline Saltaformaggio will be representing Community Planning Board #11.

Ruth said there is going to be a training program sponsored by Pius XII Youth and Family Services for those interested in auto mechanic and clerical training programs.

Ruth noted that she has received an announcement regarding the Mayor's Scholarship program which will provide awards of \$100-\$600 for college youth in Neighborhood Preservation areas.

Ruth reported that there is going to be a book sale at the Van Nest Library on May 19th. from 1 - 5 P.M. She stated that they are requesting permission to place tables outside the library.

Motion by Ruth Burko - Second by Bob Black - That Community Board #11 approve this request by the Van Nest Library.

Passed

F. Land Use

Lee stated that the report has been distributed.

1. C840736PPX - Sale of 1925 Tenbroeck Avenue

Lee reported that the assessed value of this property based on the taxes owed is \$10,000. He said that the City now wants to sell the property. Lee said that the Committee recommends that the Community Board waive a Public Hearing with a recommendation to sell the property.

Motion by Lee Mager - Second by Bob Black - That Community Board #11 waive a Public Hearing and recommend to the City that this property be sold.

Passed unanimously

2. C840491GFX - Permission to allow the Institute for the Blind to install, maintain and use overhead cable between Frampton Hall and the rear of the main facility at 999 Pelham Parkway North, and to utilize the existing conduct on the north side of Astor Avenue.

Lee said that the Committee recommends that that Planning Board waive a Public Hearing and recommend that this be approved.

Motion by Lee Mager - Second by Bob Black - That Community Board #11 waive a Public Hearing and recommend that this request be approved.

Passed unanimously

3. 880168MMX - De-mapping of Erskine Place between Stillwell Avenue and the New England Thruway.

Lee said that this is not in Board #11's area per se.

Tom said that it affects us because of United Cerebral Palsy.

Lee said that it is not certified as yet so no action is needed.

4. Amendment to 122-69BZ, 123-69BZ, 124-69BZ, and 156-73BZ

Lee said that the Einstein College wants to amend the existing Variance to construct an Athletic Center on its grounds. He explained who would be using it and when.

Motion by Henry Yuspeh - Second by _____ - That Community Board #11 waive a Public Hearing and approve this request.

Some discussion took place on this request.

Passed unanimously

G. Community Development and Budget Priorities

Bob Black announced that the Board of Estimate and City Council would be holding a joint Public Hearing on the proposed Expense and Capital Budget for F.Y. 1985 on Monday, May 7th at 10 A.M. at DeWitt Clinton High School. He said that Tom would be representing the Board.

Bob also announced that on Tuesday, May 27th at 3 P.M., in the City Council Chambers at City Hall a Public Hearing would be held on agency budgets, including community board budgets.

Tom said he was not sure he would be attending, as the Board returns money to the City every year. Tom spoke about the District Consultations for F.Y. 1986. He said that he would try to get future meetings set up at night. Tom said that he felt that it was important that the Board members attend and learn what these agency's problems are, and what funds could help them.

E. Economic Development

Sal Napolitano reported that last evening he had represented the Board at a Supper Seminar sponsored by Public Development Corporation and Citibank. He stated that they dealt with advertising, banking and insurance. Sal said that they announced that they would try and hold more meetings. He asked anyone interested in attending to give him his/her name.

1. Waldbaum's

Sal reported that Waldbaum's has withdrawn its application to purchase the property on Bronxdale Avenue. He stated that the property was bought by a company called Penco Development Corporation. Sal said that he did not know what it is going to do with the property.

Some discussion took place on the company.

I. Public Safety

As Joe Reda was not present, Tom gave the report. He reported that Joey had said that he was satisfied with the progress being made on the construction of the 49th Precinct. Tom said that he recently received a letter from the Mayor's Office stating that the target date for the Precinct is June 1st. He said that it would still take the police six to eight weeks to occupy the site, and that the probable date would be Labor Day.

49th Precinct Council

Tom reported that a meeting was held by representatives of several groups from the north side of Pelham Parkway at Beth Abraham Hospital along with people from Borough Command. He said that he was not there as the Board was not invited. Tom said that they are interested in setting up a Precinct Council. Tom said that the police referred them to the Board. He said that he received a sample Charter or Constitution of a Precinct Council from the 47th Precinct and Borough Command. He stated that as soon as a convenient day can be arranged, a meeting will be set up as a planning group.

J. Nomination of Officers

Steve Zarkin read the slate of Officers selected by the Committee. He stated that all were called and agreed to run. They are:

Treasurer - Nicholas Cremonese
Secretary - Brenda Petri
Second Vice Chairman - Frank Muccioli
First Vice Chairman - Dom Castore
Chairman - Lee Mager

Steve asked if there were any nominations from the floor. There were none for any of the positions. He stated that nominations can be made at the next meeting, and that voting will be at the June meeting.

Dom announced that the Allerton Avenue Homeowners and Tenants Association is having a community speak out on Thursday, May 24th at Columbus High School. He said that there would be many guest speakers: Representative Mario Biaggi, Assemblyman Eliot Engel, Senator John Calandra, Councilman Jerry Crispino, Democratic District Leader Jerry Esposito, Republican State Committeeman Bob Black and Captain Redmond Burke of the 47th Precinct. Dom said that they want to hear the community's problems.

VII. Old Business

1. Office Space

Tom spoke on this and gave the background. He stated that delays have occurred. One delay is that the Contractor wants a different payment schedule than that originally proposed. Another is that because the hospital requires that any construction on hospital grounds must have fire insurance, monies will have to be added to the \$12,875, previously approved. Tom said that the Board will have to pick up the amount of the insurance and increase the amount approved for the construction. Tom said that once he is notified of the cost of the insurance, the Contractor can sign the contract, and construction can begin as quickly as two weeks after.

Blance Rifkin reported that Abe Pereira was home from the hospital after surgery.

Norman Engel asked about the letter that Frank Muccioli was supposed to send to the

State on the Mitchell-Lama buyouts.

Tom explained why it had not been done as yet.

Norman spoke on these buyouts.

Tom asked Norman for the legislation on this so that the Committee could study it.

Motion by Norman Engle - Second by _____ - That the Executive Committee be empowered to send a letter to Senator Bernstein in favor of the Mitchell-Lama legislation, if there is a clock on it that expires before the next Board meeting.

For 25 Abstentions 3

Passed

Norman said there is a parking lot in back of 2324, 2334 and 2344 Boston Road. He said that there are no gates at either end of the lot, and that sanitation trucks, fire trucks and delivery trucks and regular autos use this street as a throughfare. Norman said that cars are being stolen out of the lot. He said that they had proposed putting up gates. Norman said that they were told that they cannot do this as fire and sanitation have to have access. Norman said that police say that it is a private street and do nothing to patrol the street.

Tom explained that because it is a private street, police do not regularly patrol it. He said that if it is a site for chronic crimes a special effort would have to be made and radio car officers should receive instructions or an Anti crime detail should be sent there.

A great deal of discussion took place on this.

Police Officer Curtis Dustin spoke on this and what could be done. He said he would refer the matter to Lt. Laverty.

Tony spoke about the southbound Gun Hill Road entrance of the New England Thruway. He stated that he had asked that someone represent Board #11 in any meetings held by Board #10 and #12 with the State D.O.T.'s engineers.

Dom suggested that Tony be the Board's representative.

Henry Yuspeh spoke about the vegetable store in the Pelham Parkway Mall area. He asked what could be done about this eyesore. Henry said that they have been receiving summonses.

Tom said that if summonses are being issued and being paid there is not too much more that the Community Board can do.

Bob Black suggested legislation that would double the fines every time.

Tom said that part of the problem is that there are not enough Consumer Affairs enforcement officers to give out tickets.

Tom reported that the Merchants Association currently has, in the planning stage, a proposal for a Business Improvement District for that area. He said that when this comes together it will put the City in the position of adding assessments to the landlords (who will increase the rents). He said that the assessment would be based on the square footage of each store. Tom said that he had suggested to Larry Prospect that the square footage include the amount of sidewalk space they take up. Tom explained that when this

happens they will have to pay additional rent for sidewalk space and this may be more costly than occasional tickets.

Motion by Sal Napolitano - Second by Tony Funigiello - That Community Board #11 adjourn.

Meeting adjourned at 10:28 P.M.

Respectively submitted,



Lewis Goldstein,
Secretary

ATTENDANCE AT BOARD MEETING HELD ON APRIL 26, 1984

PRESENT

Robert Black	Michael LaGuardia
Elizabeth Brown	Raymond Locascio
Ruth Burb	Lee Mager
Dominic Castore	Frank Muccioli
John Cifichiello	Salvatore Napolitano
Nicholas Cremonese	Ernest Odierna
Anthony DelGaudio	Brenda Petri
Thomas Denaro	William Ricevuto
Gloria DiGianni	Blanche Rifkin
Norman Engel	Anthony Rizzo
Stella Fernandez	Madeline Saltaformaggio
Anthony Funigiello	Alfred Tartaglia
Eli Goldsmith	Henry Yuspeh
Lewis Goldstein	Steve Zarkin
Abraham Kleinman	

ABSENT

Kenneth Fleisser	Steve Lovitch
Nora Fox	Leslie McHenry
Kenneth Gelnick	Joseph Milone
Rhoda Gogatz	Abraham Pereira
Rabbi Israel Greenberg	Michael Prisco
Romolo Imundi	Charles Re
William Liblick	Joseph Reda

EX OFFICIO BOARD MEMBERS:

John Farrell - Rep. of Hon. Michael DeMarco

OTHER ELECTED OFFICIALS:

Kenneth Kearns - Rep. of Assemblyman Eliot Engel
Ronnie Albert - Rep. of Assemblyman John Dearie

STAFF, BOROUGH PRESIDENT, AND AGENCY OFFICIALS:

Thomas J. Brown, District Manager - Community Planning Board #11
Harriet Lasky, Secretary - Community Planning Board #11
Annette Marchitello - Rep. of Borough President Stanley Simon

GUESTS:

Thal Davis
P.O. Curtis Dustin - 47th Precinct